INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 4 DECEMBER 2003 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Rutherford (Chairman), Councillors Aldersey, C S Bowman, Mrs Crookdake, Dodd, Joscelyne (as substitute for Councillor Earp), Miss Martlew and Im Thurn.

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillors Glover and Morton attended the meeting as observers.

IOS.109/03
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Earp and Mrs Bowman, Portfolio Holder for Economic Prosperity.

IOS.110/03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor C S Bowman declared a prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the item of business relating to Brackenhill Tower and Warwick Bridge Cornmill Repair Notices.  Councillor Bowman stated that the owner of the Cornmill was a personal friend and he would leave the meeting during consideration of that item.

IOS.111/03
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting held on 11 September 2003 were agreed as a correct record of the meeting and signed by the Chairman.

The Minutes of the meetings held on 23 October and 12 November 2003 were noted.

Referring to Minute IOS.102/03, the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer informed Members that it was likely that a supplementary bid for implementation of the GIS system would come forward.

IOS.112/03
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been the subject of call-in.

IOS.113/03
MONITORING OF THE FORWARD PLAN

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented Report LDS.73/03 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 December 2003 – 31 March 2004) issues which fell within the ambit of this Committee.  

Referring the KD.069/03 – Review of Carlisle District Local Plan, a Member noted that the matter was scheduled to come to this Committee on 22 January 2004 and sought an assurance that a decision would not be taken by the Executive prior to that date.

The Local Plans and Conservation Manager advised that the report to the Executive on 18 December 2003 would primarily be procedural and that no decision would be made at that stage.

RESOLVED –  That the Forward Plan (1 December 2003 to 31 March 2004) issues which fell within the ambit of this Committee be noted.

IOS.114/03
WORK PROGRAMME 2003/04

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented the Overview and Scrutiny Work Programme for 2003/04, which took into account matters scheduled to be dealt with by this Committee.

Referring to the Subject Review of Abandoned Vehicles, Dr Taylor advised that that area of work was to have transferred from Environmental Protection Services to Commercial and Technical Services.  Since that transfer had yet to take place Dr Taylor suggested that it may be more productive to defer the Review until the system had been up and running for say six months following transfer.  Liaison with responsible Officers could take place as regards a revised date for commencement of the Review.

Dr Taylor then made reference to the special meeting of the Committee scheduled to take place on Thursday 15 January 2004 to progress the Subject Review of Transport: Modal Balance in Carlisle.   He suggested that the meeting be moved back to enable feedback from the pilot Park and Ride Scheme to be forthcoming, seeking Members’ preference in that regard.

Following discussion it was agreed that that meeting should be deferred until Monday 9 February 2004 at 10.00 am.

A Member believed that such a debate would be technical in nature and asked whether background information could be made available to assist Members in their understanding of the issues involved.   Members stressed the importance of considering issues such as traffic flow out of Botchergate and within the City as a whole, and asked that County Council Officers be invited.

Dr Taylor indicated that the idea of the meeting had been to sound out community concerns and he would be happy to prepare a brief report if appropriate.  It was then agreed that Dr Taylor work with the Chairman and Vice‑Chairman to identify documents which would assist the Committee in its consideration of the matter.

Dr Taylor then responded to Members’ questions.

RESOLVED – (1) That the work programme be noted.

(2) That the Subject Review regarding Abandoned Vehicles be deferred as outlined above, the date for commencement thereof to be agreed in liaison with responsible Officers.

(3) That the special meeting of the Committee scheduled for Thursday 15 January 2004 to progress the Subject Review of Transport: Modal Balance in Carlisle be rearranged to take place on Monday 9 February 2004 at 10.00 am.

IOS.115/03
SUPPORTING COMMUNITIES BEST VALUE REVIEW

Pursuant to Minute IOS.92/03, Ms Mooney, Executive Director, presented report CE.26/03 concerning the Supporting Communities Best Value Review.

At the Review Team meeting held on 27 October 2003 (copy Minutes of which were appended to the report) business had focussed upon the ‘Framework to progress Key Issues’ and shared information for which individual Members of the Team had lead responsibility.   Certain issues remained to be addressed and had subsequently been discussed by the Team on 28 November 2003.

A major part of the Review had been the consultation process which was ongoing.  The conclusions of the wide range of consultations would again inform the range of options and the Improvement Plan.

Ms Mooney then outlined progress on the issues raised at the last meeting of the Committee, namely:

· The inclusion of Carlisle Housing Association in the consultation process;

· Partnership working with Cumbria County Council; and

· Comparisons with other Local Authorities.

Details of the timetable for the remainder of the Review were also provided.

The Chairman was pleased to see that the issue of Carlisle Housing Association had been taken on board, but expressed disappointment as regards partnership working with the County Council.

Members’ attention was then drawn to report CE.27/03 providing an update on progress following the Review Team meeting on 28 November 2003, the minutes of which were appended thereto.  The key aim of that meeting had been to draw together an analysis of the findings of the Review, which had in turn informed the key issues which the Review Team felt should be discussed with and approved by this Committee today.

The Review Team’s analysis was informed by all aspects of the Review to date and a number of summary documents produced to ensure that both the conclusions and outcomes of the various activities undertaken were taken into account as the analysis was brought together.  Those summary documents were attached to the report for information.

The documents also helped to clarify the work outstanding and the possible impact that could have on the outcomes of the Review, including the information still required to inform the ‘Compare’ and ‘Compete’ elements.

The Review Team’s main concern was the extent to which those gaps would significantly impact on the outcomes of the Review and whether the evidence already produced would be sufficient to draw the analysis together.   The Team concluded on 28 November 2003 that the evidence already produced would be sufficient.

Ms Mooney provided an analysis of the findings of the Review which had informed the key issues to progress in the Improvement Plan.  She asked that Members give consideration to approving those key issues.

In response to a Members’ question, Ms Mooney explained in more detail the statement contained within report CE.26/03 “….that there is probably a tension between the Councils which is being played out at Senior Officer level, but which is coming from the County Council, rather than the City Council.”  A Senior Officer (from the County Council) had stated that the Local Strategic Partnership (LSP) should feed into the Cumbria Strategic Partnership, counter to the remit of the LSP.  Ms Mooney stressed the need to be mindful of the role of the LSP, which had yet to be settled, and if differing views existed at County level they needed to be explored.  She was concerned that such tensions be resolved through discussion and adapting a flexible attitude sooner, rather than later.

In considering the matter, Members raised the following issues:

1. The Minutes of the Review Team meeting held on 27 October 2003 raised a number of questions, but only a few objectives.

2. Concern as regards comparisons with other Local Authorities.

3. The areas to be covered by the Performance Indicators.

4. Requested an explanation of the statement that consideration needed to be given to top-slicing external budgets wherever possible to enable the Council to properly fulfill its role as Partner.

5. Bearing in mind the transfer of the Housing Stock, the externalisation of Leisure Services, etc. it would in future be more important than ever for the Council to be aware of the costs associated with partnership working.   Could such costs be managed through the budget process?

Ms Mooney responded that:

· Questions would always come out of a Best Value Review, the point was how they in turn translated into key issues.  Ms Mooney had been tasked with looking at the City Vision and Corporate Plan to identify where the Council articulated on supporting communities and regeneration work.  Gaps did exist which the Review Team felt must be addressed.

· The Team had tried to find another comparator Authority to help with the compare element of the Review. Unfortunately that had been unsuccessful.  However, the information gained from Preston City Council and Halton Borough Council would be relevant and appropriate.  Ms Mooney had checked with the Council’s Best Value Review Officer who was concerned about that aspect of the Review but understood the difficulties, especially in relation to the possible extension of the Review period.   A robust set of performance indicators needed to be developed and established, which measured the effectiveness of the Council’s partnership role, and there was no reason why the Council could not benchmark with other Authorities at that stage.   The issue had been reported to the Committee since the Team wished to be completely honest as to the position.

· Performance indicators would cover issues such as attendance rates of Senior Officers in partnership work, measuring the qualitative difference of Local Councils’ involvement in partnership work, how local communities felt such involvement had moved the community on, contributions earmarked to support regeneration work, the manner by which the Council pursued funding therefor, arrangements to involve local communities in monitoring, the extent to which we review the Council’s effectiveness in  partnership working and how the Members’ expertise is matched to that work.

· The Review Team felt that in Carlisle a culture existed whereby opportunities for funding and bids were pursued without necessarily thinking through the Council’s capacity to deliver or how such bids would be managed.   Officers often took on additional work as part of their role.  That was admirable but inevitably stretched capacity.  However most Local Authorities and other public bodies, including the Health Authority, automatically “top-sliced” budgets, that is took off a percentage to manage that bid/process.  There was a need to consider how the Council managed external bids and whether a corporate resource could be developed to move partnership work on.  Ms Mooney was concerned at the capacity of staff to do such work and how the Council would move on from Sure Start once the funding ceased.

· There had been a real difficulty in costing both current and future partnership work, mainly because the work was in-kind and had become subsumed within Business Units’ day to day work.  However, it was felt that that had to be done to provide evidence in terms of capacity and contributions.  There also needed to bring forward projections in terms of future partnership costs.

With regard to consultation arrangements a Member stated that Carlisle South Community Association had not been included, yet the “new body” had been so consulted.  Another Member (who was a Ward Member for that area) clarified that the Petteril Bank Tenants Association was now the official body, which had been recognised by the City Council.  She added that Carlisle South Community Association was no longer representative of the area.

A Member of the Council was present at the meeting and, at the invitation of the Chairman, commented that there was a need to have robust Risk Assessments in place at an early stage and to consider how the Council could sustain successful projects in future, rather than having exit Strategies to take away services upon which people had become reliant.

The Vice-Chairman thanked Ms Mooney for the considerable amount of work undertaken to date.

RESOLVED – (1) That progress with the Supporting Communities Best Value Review be noted.

(2) That it be agreed that the evidence already produced as regards the Compare and Compete elements of the Review was sufficient and noted that benchmarking would take place once the performance indicators had been developed.

(3) That the key issues to be progressed within the Improvement Plan be approved.

IOS.116/03
CARLISLE AND EDEN DRAFT JOINT COMMUNITY STRATEGY

The Head of Strategic and Performance Services presented a report enclosing the Carlisle and Eden draft Joint Community Strategy.

Ms Hook reminded Members of the background to the matter.    The launch of the Strategy had been postponed from the end of the year, to be held in March/April 2004.   That would enable the consultation process to be as wide as possible and ensure that the City Council’s Overview and Scrutiny Committees, Executive and Council had the opportunity to contribute to the final document.

The Strategy had been amended since its redraft in September 2003 to address the significant concerns raised by the Infrastructure, Community and Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committees. In addition, Business Unit Heads had had an opportunity to identify key issues, as a result of all of which the document was beginning to take shape in terms of its having a Carlisle balance.

It was stressed, however, that the document was still in draft form and more changes and additions were required.   The structure and format of the document and especially the Action Plan had created some concerns.   In response, the Local Strategic Partnership Executive had agreed to the establishment of a small writing group to address the concerns of the Council and ensure that the final documents reflected Carlisle’s priorities.  The City Council was represented on the group, scheduled to meet initially on 4 December 2003 with a view to developing a mutually satisfactory document towards the end of the month, for resubmission to the Executive.

Ms Hook then outlined the feedback received following consultation which would inform the final version of the Strategy.

A Member made reference to the recent announcement from the Boundary Committee for England regarding its draft recommendations for Unitary Local Government in Cumbria, and the fact that the Council’s preferred Carlisle and Eden option had not been included.   He was concerned that this was not a strategic document, but one made out of Carlisle and Eden’s individual strategies.   LSPs were not democratically elected bodies, the Council was and the “buck” stopped with Members of this Council.  He had serious concerns at the amount of Senior Officer time being devoted to the development of a joint Strategy which may be of limited value in future.

Members added that the principles of partnership working with Eden were sound and should not be lost, and such working should be extended to other areas which would be of benefit to Carlisle.  If the good work undertaken now could subsequently be passed on to others then it would not be in vain.

Ms Mooney commented that both she and Ms Hook understood the concerns mentioned above.  However, agreement had been made in principle to develop a joint Strategy and therefore work would continue on a Strategy which would deliver City Vision objectives through to the launch the following year.  Clearly the unitary debate was ongoing, but the outcome would not be delivered until 2006.  Ms Mooney also reassured the Committee that the Strategy would be brought back to them for further consideration in the New Year.

Members then considered the draft Strategy, raising the following points:

· Transport – there was no mention of rail travel.  A number of small stations had closed and it would be helpful if companies could be persuaded to re‑open them.  Better parking facilities should also be provided near Stations.

· Communities – there was no heading as regards poverty and deprivation (one of the Council’s quality of life objectives) and therefore is was very difficult to track whether the Council’s corporate objectives were reflected within the document at all.  A checklist should be included for ease of reference.

· Housing – the use of brownfield land need not be restricted to housing.  On page 21, second paragraph, insert “as well as in the urban areas”.

· Environment – the issues of air pollution and climate change should be included, together with the environmental performance of the Council.

· Health and Well-Being – greater emphasis should be placed upon sport and exercise, particularly as regards children.
· Partners – social housing landlords should be included.
· The needs of the disabled must be addressed.

· The document did not address strategic policies and was confusing to read.

· The document was worthwhile but required to be “slimmed down”.

· The joint Strategy should not be mass produced to a high quality at this stage.

Ms Hook undertook to take account of the issues raised above.

RESOLVED – (1) That the content of the draft Carlisle and Eden Joint Community Strategy and Action Plan, and feedback from the first stages of consultation  be noted.

(2) That the Head of Strategic and Performance Services be requested to take account of the issues raised by Members when rewriting the joint Strategy, which document should be “slimmed down”.

(3) That this Committee was concerned at the amount of Senior Officer time  being devoted to the development of the joint Strategy and the resultant cost to the Authority.

IOS.117/03
INTERIM HOUSING STATEMENT – UPDATE

The Local Plans and Conservation Manager presented report P.62/03 concerning the Interim Housing Statement.

Details of the background to the matter were provided, together with the rate of housing development over the Plan period based upon the position at 31 March 2003 and an update on the implementation of the Interim Housing Statement since its approval by the Executive.

There were, however, a number of applications where the policy position was not as clear as it could be and ambiguity in interpretation had caused potential inconsistencies requiring further clarification.

Since publication of the Interim Housing Statement in 2002 the Cumbria County Council and Lake District National Park Joint Structure Plan had been placed on deposit.  The Structure Plan set out the rate of development for each district, for Carlisle the figure being 315 dwellings per annum, 65 of which would be in the rural area.

Details of the rate of permissions in the six months April – September were provided which showed that there was still a continuing trend of permissions granted within the rural area.  Although there were a number of applications for brownfield sites within the urban area, it was clear that the number of permissions in the rural area would exceed the Structure Plan level of 65 permissions.

In order to comply with both Regional Planning Guidance and the Joint Structure Plan in the context of PPG3, a more sustainable approach to development was required.    Members’ attention was drawn to the Interim Housing Statement attached at Appendix 1 to the report, which dealt specifically with rural housing and should be read in conjunction with the Interim Housing Statement produced in November 2002, 

Mr Hardman added that the Local Plan was currently under review and policies in the Plan would take on board the Interim Guidance being produced.  When consulting in 2002 on potential changes to Housing Policy H5 a number of points were raised about the way the policy may be adapted in the relationship between villages and their catchments.  That was being considered in the review but was a marked change from existing policy and did not have direct mention in Regional Planning Guidance or the Structure Plan.  It was not appropriate to consider that through an Interim Statement, which considered the interpretation of existing policies.

Members of the Development Control Committee had considered the report on 21 November 2003, resolving to forward the Interim Housing Statement to the Executive, subject to the inclusion of Thurstonfield in the first list of settlements.

A letter from Ward Hadaway Solicitors had been received, and reported to Development Control Committee, that suggested that the Interim Housing Statement should be subject to consultation.  It was accepted that the Interim Housing Statement would carry less weight, but the Government Office North West had advised the Council that it could not change Local Plan Policy through Supplementary Planning Guidance.  Although the Statement carried less weight, the Inspector at the Crosby Moor appeal had attached some weight to it because it clarified Council Policy in relation to advice in Planning Policy Guidance Note 3 – Housing.    

Further consideration was given to that point in the review of the Local Plan which would come forward with a new Policy.  That process was seen as an interim measure to guide the interpretation of existing policy where material considerations came into effect.  No consultation was therefore proposed.

It had been requested that the date of implementation of the guidance be clarified.  As Council finally approved Policy under the current administrative processes, it was intended that any application registered after the Council meeting on 13 January 2004 would be the subject of that guidance.  Pre‑application advice was already following the guidance as a material consideration.

Discussion arose during which the following questions and issues were raised:

1. A Member questioned the accuracy of the formula that set the rate of development within Carlisle, which he considered did not include the needs of particular areas, green/brown belt policies, etc.  Changes in rates applicable to second homes would impact on the rural area.   He further believed that there were a lot of brownfield sites available for development, including derelict railway land, which were not being considered by Officers and yet land normally reserved for industry was being utilised for other purposes. 

Mr Hardman responded that future supply was a debate for the Local Plan Review and a number of applications for brownfield sites within the urban area would be going to Development Control Committee, increasing the urban emphasis.  As regards railway land, then a number of sites required to be retained for future rail use and so could not be used for alternative purposes.

2. Referring to PPG3 and urban development, a Member stated that concern had been raised at Development Control Committee regarding density on urban sites and the fear of recreating existing problems on new sites.  At the recent Planning Training event for Members, the trainers had suggested that it may be possible to challenge density if a sound case could be put forward as to why it was not appropriate for Carlisle.

Mr Hardman advised that the way to challenge density issues was through the Council’s Local Plan policy.

3. Referring to Appendix 1, a Member suggested that Cargo should be moved from the list of settlements considered appropriate for minor infill development of one or two dwellings to the list considered as sustainable locations for residential development.

Mr Hardman commented that Cargo could be moved if Members so wished.

4. Bearing in mind previous development history, why were Blackwell and Durdar included in the list appropriate for minor infill development?  That did not appear to make sense.

Mr Hardman advised that the anomaly was that Blackwell and Durdar were located at the boundary with Carlisle, yet were in the rural area.  Previous permission were recognised.  However, the settlements had a minimal level of service provision.  They had been placed within that list in the context of reducing rural housing.

RESOLVED – That the Interim Housing Statement – Update November 2003 be forwarded to the Executive for consideration as additional guidance for Development Control Officers, together with the comments raised by Members as regards the status of Cargo, Blackwell and Durdar.

IOS.118/03
NORTH PENNINES AREA OF OUTSTANDING NATURAL BEAUTY (AONB) MANAGEMENT PLAN

The Local Plans and Conservation Manager presented report P.61/03 concerning the North Pennines Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONB) Management Plan.

Mr Hardman outlined the background to the matter, commenting that the Countryside and Rights of Way Act 2000 set a target date of April 2004 for the adoption of statutory Management Plans for all AONBs.  In undertaking its statutory duties Carlisle City Council was now being consulted on the Consultation Draft Management Plan for 2004-09.

The draft AONB Management Plan was set out in six parts, namely:

· Part One – Setting the Scene

· Part Two – The Natural Beauty of the North Pennines

· Part Three – Conserving and Enhancing Natural Beauty

· Part Four – Enjoying and Understanding the North Pennines

· Part Five – Implementation, Monitoring and Review

· Part Six – A Plan for Action

Local authorities were identified as initial lead for sharing of archaeological data, supporting proposals for a regional environmental record centre, promoting principles of sustainable building and to take account of the need for affordable housing, amongst others.  The North Pennines AONB Partnership (of which the City Council was a Partner) had taken the initial lead on many of the actions ensuring the Council’s continued involvement.

Officers had been involved in the preparation of the AONB Management Plan through the partnership, as a consequence of which there were few comments on the consultation draft.  This was the first published version in printed format that had been consulted upon and the final version would be in full colour.

The timetable for Council meetings meant that full consideration could not be completed in time for the response date.  The consultation period had ended on 1 December 2003 and therefore a copy of appendix 1 to the report had been forwarded to the AONB Unit as Officer comments.  Any comments which Members’ wished to make from this meeting would be reported to the Executive on 18 December 2003, with any alterations to the Officer response being forwarded to the AONB Unit.

Mr Hardman then responded to Members questions, advising that the issue of archaeological sites could be incorporated as suggested by one Member.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted and commended.

IOS.119/03
INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PERFORMANCE INDICATOR REPORT – HALF‑YEAR 2003/04

The Policy and Performance Officer presented report SP.33/03 appraising Members of the Performance Indicator results reported for the first half-year of 2003/04 (1 April to 30 September 2003) pertaining to the Economic Prosperity, and Environment, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolios.

The analysis included:

· Provisional results for the first half-year;

· Performance in relation to historical data (2001/02 and 2002/03 ‘actuals’);

· Year-end projections – based on current performance;

· Comparison with target and benchmark (if applicable);

· Details of PIs showing portfolio name, corporate theme and business unit;

· Brief commentary.

Dr Coleman and Mr Hardman then responded to Members’ questions.

Referring to BV180(a)(i) and (ii), a Member stated that it was important for the Council to demonstrate leadership in the community by improving its own energy consumption.   He requested that information relating to all buildings managed by the Council be collected and recorded on an annual basis.  Dr Coleman undertook to action that request.

RESOLVED – That the content of the report be noted.

IOS.120/03
PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED – That, in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public and press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involved the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in the paragraph number (as indicated in brackets against the Minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972.

IOS.121/03
BRACKENHILL TOWER AND WARWICK BRIDGE CORNMILL REPAIR NOTICES


(Public and Press excluded by virtue of paragraph 13)

Councillor C S Bowman, having declared a prejudicial interest, retired from the meeting room during consideration of this item of business.

The Assistant Conservation Officer presented report P.60/03 concerning Brackenhill Tower and Warwick Bridge Cornmill, two of the City’s most important historic buildings.

Mr McCoy provided details of the background to the matter, the Council’s statutory powers, the role of a Building Preservation Trust and the options open to the Council.

Officers were to recommend to the Executive at its meeting on 18 December 2003 that the City Council should exercise its statutory powers to serve Notices on the current owners of those buildings.

Members were invited to consider whether such a course of action accorded with the Council’s stated aim of caring for the City’s built heritage.

The long-term future of these buildings was set out in business/feasibility plans already produced.

Mr McCoy then responded to Members’ questions.

In considering the report Members raised the following matters:

· Received an assurance that the Council would not be placed at financial risk by the serving of Repairs Notices on the buildings.

· As regards Warwick Bridge Cornmill, requested that the future use include community/public use.

RESOLVED – That the conclusions of Officers that Repairs Notices should be served as a preliminary to compulsory acquisition, utilising a grant from English Heritage, in respect of Brackenhill Tower and Warwick Bridge Cornmill, for immediate disposal under ‘Back to Back’ Agreements, to the Brackenhill Trust and North East Civic Trust respectively be approved, subject to the Council not being placed at financial risk as a result.

[The meeting ended at 12.47 pm]

